Decisions of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee
12 May 2014
Members Present:-

Councillor Alison Cornelius (Chairman)
Councillor Graham Old (Vice Chairman)

Councillor Maureen Braun Councillor Bridget Perry
Councillor Geof Cooke Councillor Kate Salinger
Councillor Arjun Mittra Councillor Brian Schama

Also in attendance
Councillor Helen Hart — Cabinet Member for Public Health

Apologies for Absence

Councillor Barry Rawlings Councillor Julie Johnson

MINUTES (Agenda Item 1):

RESOLVED that the minutes of 12 March be agreed as a correct record.

ABSENCE OF MEMBERS (Agenda Item 2):

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Julie Johnson and Councillor Barry

Rawlings.

DECLARATION OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS (Agenda Item 3):

Member Subject Interest declared

Councillor Agenda Item 7 [ Non-pecuniary interest by nature of being
Alison (Barnet, Enfield and | on the chaplaincy team at Barnet
Cornelius Haringey Clinical

Strategy Update)
and Item 8 (NHS
Quality Accounts -
Mid Year Update)

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME (IF ANY) (Agenda Item 4):
There were none.
MEMBERS' ITEMS (IF ANY) (Agenda Item 5):

There were none.



MINUTES OF THE NORTH CENTRAL SECTOR LONDON JOINT HEALTH
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (Agenda Item 6):

RESOLVED that the Committee note the minutes of the North Central London Joint
Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 28 March 2014.

NHS QUALITY ACCOUNTS 2013/14 (Agenda Item 7):

The Committee scrutinised the Royal Free London NHS Foundation Trust Quality
Account and wished to put on record the following comments:

The Committee noted the high quality of care provided by the Royal Free London
NHS Foundation Trust.

The Committee welcomed the fact that the Royal Free London NHS Foundation
Trust had met all of their targets, except the target on C. Difficile.

The Committee welcomed the action that the Trust was taking in relation to
working with partners to increase dementia awareness, and welcomed the fact
that the Trust had a dementia lead.

The Committee welcomed the actions being taken to improve quality in relation to
dementia as a result of the National Clinical Auditor in 2013/14.

The Committee noted that approximately a quarter of inpatients at the Royal Free
London NHS Foundation Trust have diabetes, and welcomed the innovative work
that the Trust is undertaking in relation to care of patients with diabetes.

The Committee welcomed that there were zero attributable cases of MRSA at the
Royal Free London NHS Foundation Trust during 2013/14, and are pleased to
note that the various methods used to achieve the zero rate are being passed on
to other Trusts as examples of best practice.

The Committee welcomed that the percentage of staff employed by or under
contract to the trust who would recommend the trust as a provider to their family
or friends had increased from 72.6% in 2012 to 76.2% in 2013.

The Committee noted that the Performance Indicator for the percentage of
patients readmitted to the trust within 28 days of discharge for patients aged (i) 0
to 15 and (ii) 16 or over used old data, and requested that the final version of the
Quality Account be updated with any available data from years 2012/13 onwards
where possible.

The Committee noted that other NHS Trusts tend to include references to
complaints, and whilst noting that the Royal Free London NHS Foundation Trust
would be limited by the regulator, advised that they would welcome a section on
complaints in the Quality Accounts.

However, the Committee wished to express concern in relation to the following:

The Committee noted that the rate per 100,000 bed days of cases of C.Difficile
infection that have occurred among patients aged two and over had risen from
19.3in 2011/12 to 30.5 in 2012/13, compared to the National Average
Performance 2012/2013 of 16.3. The Committee were told that the Royal Free
London NHS Foundation Trust had seen an improvement of those results over the
last six months.

The Committee note the Independent auditor’s limited assurance report to the
Council of Governors of the Royal Free London NHS Foundation Trust on the
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annual quality report and expressed concern over the reporting that a significant
proportion of the staff themselves felt bullied, under stress or discriminated
against.

e That the number and rate of patient safety incidents that occurred during the
reporting period October 2011 — March 2012 and October 2012 — March 2013 had
increased from 451 to 2,528. The Committee noted that the data submitted
between October 2011 and March 2012 was incomplete due to technical issues
with exporting data, and that the Trust had taken actions to improve its reporting
rate.

Barnet, Enfield and Haringey Mental Health NHS Trust Quality Account 2013/14
The Committee scrutinised the Barnet, Enfield and Haringey Mental Health NHS Trust
Quality Account and wished to put on record the following comments:

e The Committee noted that although the Trust had worked to strengthen
communication with GPs through the GP Advice Line and the Primary Care
Academy, communication with GPs as a whole was still needing improvement.

e The Committee noted that the “Carer Strategy” will be launched after 2" June
2014.

e The Committee noted the survey undertaken by the Trust in relation to GPs’
satisfaction with communication and commented that it would be helpful to see the
satisfaction statistics broken down by Borough.

However, the Committee wished to express concern in relation to the following:

¢ The Committee had expected to receive a more complete version of the report.
The Committee noted that in advance of the Health Overview and Scrutiny
Committee meeting, the London Borough of Barnet had been informed that
updates made to the issued draft were not substantial enough to require the re-
issuing of the draft provided for publication. The Committee expressed concern
that when the report was presented at the meeting, the changes appeared to be
much more substantial than had been initially implied. The Committee noted that
if they had been aware of the magnitude of the changes, then the Committee
would have wanted to have had the latest version of the document published and
circulated in advance of the meeting. The Committee also wished to express their
dissatisfaction that, on the evening, they were not made aware of the changes
that had been made to the document.

¢ The Committee expressed concern that the priority for 2013-2014, “Safety -
Improve communication with GPs” had not been met, and were further concerned
to note that this priority would not be taken forward for 2014-2015.

e The Committee was told that the CQC had revisited The Oaks Ward on 10 April
and that the Trust was now compliant. The Committee were informed that the
enforcement notice had been lifted regarding the seclusion rooms.

North London Hospice Quality Account 2013/14

The Committee scrutinised the North London Hospice Quality Account 2013/14 and
wished to put on record the following comments:



The Committee welcomed the continuing improvements to the quality of care
provided by the North London Hospice.

The Committee noted the removal of the Liverpool Care Pathway and welcomed
the examples of best practice undertaken by the North London Practice in end of
life care following the Pathway’s removal.

The Committee welcomed the fact that the Hospice had invested in a day services
Clinical Nurse.

The Committee welcomed the action taken by the Hospice in seeking ideas for
social activities and were pleased to note that activities such as musical
performances in open spaces, reading and playing cards with people took place.
The Committee welcomed the dementia facilities provided by the hospice.

The Committee welcomed the refurbishment of bedrooms and inpatient units to
improve dementia care.

The Committee commented that the statistic for falls per occupied bed days per
1000 in 2013-14 was 13.2, compared to the national benchmark of 6.5 falls per
1000 bed days. The Committee noted that this national benchmark included
hospitals and commented, that by the nature of being a hospice, a higher falls rate
would be expected because of the frailty of its patients.

The Committee welcomed the Clinical Effectiveness Project One: Dementia Care.
The Committee welcomed the variety of dementia training that the Hospice would
be undertaking, particularly, offering to train staff of external care homes and
district nurses.

The Committee noted that in 2012/13, the Hospice began working within a local
five hospice consortium to benchmark performance. The Committee were
pleased to note that the Hospice would be working with a group of 99 hospices in
order to conduct benchmarking and were pleased to note that this data could be
available in next year’s Quality Account.

The Committee welcome the 0-0 rate of avoidable pressure sores reported in April
2013 — March 2014.

The Committee asked to be informed of the attendance figures of Barnet patients
attending the day centre when it was located at the North Finchley site, compared
to the current figures of Barnet patients attending the day centre at new Enfield
site.

However, the Committee wished to express concern in relation to the following:

The Committee noted that the Audit Steering Group Chair had highlighted the
need to increase competence and the quality of audits.

The Committee noted that there had been an increase in closed bed days in
2013/14 due to plumbing problems, deep cleaning requirements in rooms which
patients with MRSA had been cared for, staff sickness and maternity cover.

Central London Community Healthcare NHS Trust

The Committee Scrutinised the Central London Community Healthcare NHS Trust
Quality Account 2013/14 and wished to put on record the following comments:

The Committee welcomed the fact that the addition on the annual complaints
report.

However, the Committee wished to express concern in relation to the following:
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¢ The Committee expressed concern that the milestone, “Reduction in paperwork
for front line staff (by a third), creating time to care by introducing electronic /
digital solutions to reduce paperwork” had not been achieved

¢ The Committee expressed concern that the milestone, “Audit of recruitment
processes to demonstrate values questions asked and staff survey to show high
levels of understanding and commitment to Trust values” target had not been
achieved.

e The Committee expressed concern that the outstanding milestone of “Audit of
dementia, mental health and learning disability and care of vulnerable adults
policy” had not been achieved.

¢ The Committee noted that the Risk Management Strategy showed that 90% of
services are using their risk registers and that service improvements can be
clearly demonstrated. The Committee expressed concern that some services
were unable to identify risks.

¢ The Committee expressed concern that there was no proof of dentistry provision
in Barnet being provided by the Trust.

Barnet and Chase Farm Hospitals NHS Trust:

The Committee scrutinised the Barnet and Chase Farm Hospitals NHS Trust 2013/14
Quality Accounts and wished to put on record the following comments:

e The Committee welcomed the very recent improvement that the Trust had made
in Accident and Emergency waiting times.

¢ The Committee welcomed the fact that following an upgrade of the telephone and
call centre technology, Patient Services were handling 80% of calls within 30
seconds.

e The Committee welcomed the fact that additional staff resources had been made
available to deal with complaints

¢ The Committee noted that it was a legal requirement of the Trust to have a
“Limited Assurance” report.

¢ The Committee welcomed the “Home for Lunch” initiative.

The Committee welcomed the use of the “Forget-me-Not” scheme to assist
patients with dementia.

e The Committee welcomed Priority Two for 2014/15, which is to reduce the “Did
Not Attend” rate. The Committee questioned what further actions were being
taken to reduce the rate of cancellations and were told that the Trust was using
text reminders, reminder phone calls and were working to improve communication
skills so that patients felt more able to inform the Trust that they would not be
attending an appointment. The Committee requested that this be expanded upon
within the Quality Accounts.

However, the Committee wished to express concern in relation to the following:

e The Committee noted that 56.1% of formal complaints were acknowledged within
the first three days and suggested it would be helpful for patients to be given an
estimated response time within the acknowledgement.

¢ The data from the last three months in the “Monthly Cardiac Arrest Run Chart”
was not included. The Committee requested that this be inserted if the data is
available before publishing the Quality Accounts.
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At the request of the Chairman, the Committee noted the following update from Jonathan
Gregory, the Foundation Trust Project Manager from Central London Community
Healthcare, on their Foundation Trust application which had been circulated in advance
of the meeting:

“Central London Community Healthcare (CLCH), London’s largest standalone
community NHS trust, is applying to become a foundation trust. Last year our application
slowed down. We agreed to suspend our original timeline while we awaited details of the
newly-introduced inspection regime by the Care Quality Commission (CQC). All aspirant
foundation trusts are now required to undergo an inspection before they can submit their
application to Monitor, the foundation trust regulator. This affects all NHS trusts in the
foundation trust pipeline. It is likely that the CQC inspection at CLCH will take place in
early 2015.

Currently, the Trust’s foundation trust programme is focussed on developing further the
Integrated Business Plan (IBP), which is the organisation’s five year plan.

We anticipate that, if successful, CLCH will become a foundation trust in early 2016.”

At the request of the Chairman, the Committee noted the following update from Prof
Stephen Powis, Medical Director at the Royal Free Hospital NHS Foundation Trust:
e That the Trust was ending its second year as a Foundation Trusts;

e That all targets had been met except C. Difficile.

At the request of the Chairman, the Committee noted the following update from lan
Mitchell, the Medical Director at Barnet and Chase Farm Hospitals NHS Trust on their
status of becoming a Foundation Trust. Mr Mitchell advised the Committee that the Trust
was working towards the acquisition by the Royal Free London NHS Foundation Trust,
and noted that the decision would be subject to the sign off of the Council of Governors.
The Committee noted that work was underway in order to ensure good governance
within the proposed new structure.

RESOLVED that:-

1) That the above mentioned comments by the Committee be noted by the
North London Hospice and individual Trusts and incorporated into the final
versions of their Quality Accounts for 2012/13.

2) The Committee note the updates in relation to the Foundation Trust Status
of both Central London Community Healthcare (CLCH) and Barnet and
Chase Farm Hospitals NHS Trust.

HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME
(Agenda Item 8):

The Committee considered the Forward Work Programme as set out in the report.

The Chairman invited Julie Pal, the Chief Executive of Community Barnet, and Selina
Rodrigues, the Head of HealthWatch Barnet, to the table. The Chairman noted that the
Committee had requested that, following a recent CQC Report, HealthWatch Barnet
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Enter and View team undertake “Enter and View” visits to two establishments: The Oaks
and Silver Birches. The Chairman advised that these visits would be reported to a future
meeting of the Committee.

Ms. Rodrigues advised the Committee that HealthWatch Barnet were liaising with
HealthWatch in both Enfield and Barnet about the possibility of a joint visit. The
Chairman requested that the Committee’s thanks be passed on to the “Enter and View”
team.

The Chairman advised that the following items would be placed on the Forward Work
Programme for the following municipal year:

e Areport on care following the removal of the Liverpool Care Pathway
e A report on maternity at Barnet and Chase Farm hospitals.

RESOLVED that the Committee note the Forward Work Programme and request
that arrangements are made for the above items to be added to the Forward Work
Programme for the forthcoming municipal year.

ANY OTHER ITEMS THAT THE CHAIRMAN DECIDES ARE URGENT (Agenda
Item 9):

The Chairman invited the Cabinet Member for Public Health, Councillor Helena Hart to
the table.

The Committee noted that the Cabinet Member for Public Health had signed the
Disabled Children’s Charter.

The Cabinet Member for Public Health provided comment on the Quality Accounts
considered at the meeting as follows:

Royal Free London NHS Foundation Trust:
The Cabinet Member for Public Health advised that issues in relation to staffing would be
progressed through a new system of Governance.

Central London Community Healthcare:

The Cabinet Member for Public Health added her concern to that of the Committee’s at
the lack of references to Barnet within the Central London Community Healthcare Quality
Account.

Barnet Enfield and Haringey Mental Health Trust:

The Cabinet Member for Public Health advised that she had received an e-mail from
the Chief Executive of the Barnet, Enfield and Haringey Mental Health Trust dated 7th
May 2014 which stated that their performance against the CQC's standards had
improved significantly over the last few months and that the number of non-
compliance areas issues had reduced from 11 to 6.

The Cabinet Member for Public Health advised that there would be an official launch for
the outdoor gyms programme following the local elections.



RESOLVED that:-

1. The Committee note the Forward Work Programme;
2. The Committee note the update from the Cabinet Member for Public Health.

The Chairman expressed her thanks to the Committee for their help and support in all
that had been achieved in the past few years, particularly in contributing to the following:-
o The implementation of Alzheimer’s / Dementia training and signage at Barnet and
Chase Farm Hospitals
e 202 new car parking spaces at Barnet Hospital

The Chairman advised the Committee that she wished to put on record her and the
Committee’s thanks to Councillor Schama for his contributions to the Health Overview
and Scrutiny Committee over several years and particularly noted that his Mayor's
Charity Appeal raised nearly £50,000 to help towards Alzheimer’s / Dementia projects at
Barnet and Chase Farm Hospitals.

The Vice Chairman moved that the Committee put on record their thanks to the
Chairman for her Committee work over the last year.

The Chairman advised the Committee that she wished to put on record hers and the
Committee’s thanks to Councillor Schama for his contributions to the Health Overview
and Scrutiny Committee over several years and particularly noted that his Mayor’s
Charity Appeal raised nearly £50,000 to help towards Alzheimer’s / Dementia projects at
Barnet and Chase Farm Hospitals.

The Vice Chairman moved that the Committee put on record their thanks to the
Chairman for her Committee work over the last year.

The meeting finished at 10.00 pm



